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Our 53rd Year    Cape St. Claire Improvement Association, Inc. Community Newsletter                 April  2008 

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association Quarterly Meeting—Tuesday, April 22 
7:30 p.m. at the Cape Clubhouse—1223 River Bay Road 

President’s  
Perspective 
An area of concern to the Cape has 
reared its ugly head with regard to 
school capacity guidelines. As you 
know, the Broadneck High school 
feeder system has been over capac-
ity for some time resulting in a 
moratorium on new construction 
other than for senior subdivisions. 
The County Council is considering 
revamping the formula for judging 
capacity. The reasoning is bizarre. 
The theory is  to deliberately over -
crowd the schools by lifting the 
building moratorium, allowing 
construction to boom again on the 
Broadneck Peninsula, and assume 
that the state will direct more fund-
ing for school construction ect. to 
AA county! Do these people have 
any grasp of reality? There are 2 
portables at Cape elementary now; 
how many more can we look for-
ward to? We have a premier high 
school, overcrowding will make 
that harder to maintain. The most 
severe ramification for Cape will 
be the development of College 
Parkway where all of the adjacent 
land is already slated for subdivi-
sions, but has been idle because of 
the school capacity moratorium. 
Lifting that building moratorium 
will result in a rush to construct 
family homes as soon as possible 
no matter what the condition of the 
housing market. Just imagine Col-
lege Pkwy with hundreds of more 

cars traversing it daily, ove 
crowded schools, more backups on 
RT 50, all impacting our quality of 
life in the worst way. Who benefits 
from this madness? Not your com-
munity, but a few developers with 
the right connections, and some 
politicians with dubious intentions. 
All County Council members will 
be making this decision, let them 
all know your opinions, not just 
Cathy Vitale. Visit: 
www.aacounty.org/
CountyCouncil/index.cfm. 
 
Due to high interest in the pro-
posed traffic signal at Cape St. 
Claire Rd. and Hilltop Dr.; we are 
reprinting the following, an excerpt 
from last month’s Caper: The 
backups this would generate are 
mind-boggling; the benefits ob-
scure at best. The real issue is that 
the Dept. of Roads Engineering 
wants to ask for increased funding  
for this signal. Yet, as little as a 
year ago, we were told that a traffic 
circle at that same intersection (our 
suggested solution to the problem) 
was too expensive.  We are 
awaiting an update from the 
county Dept. of Roads Engi-
neering to explain why they 
believe this is the best solution, 
rather than just something they 
can do because the traffic flow 
is sufficient to warrant it.   
 
Since this was printed I con-
tacted Jim Schroll about the 

community’s preference for a traf-
fic circle at this location. We had 
meetings about this several years 
ago with AA county Dept of Roads 
and CSCIA and the businessmen’s 
association, the BLOA. At that 
time the BLOA expressed reserva-
tions about losing any parking 
spaces at the shopping center, and 
redirecting traffic flow in the park-
ing lot. Somehow the Dept of 
Roads was given the impression 
that the parking lot belonged to the 
BLOA, and their opposition to the 
circle and refusal to grant an ease-
ment for the work scuttled the idea 
from making it to the planning 
stage. I very firmly informed Mr. 
Schroll that the parking lot was 
CSCIA property and we would 
give them whatever they needed to 
facilitate the traffic circle. I am 
waiting for his response to this in-
formation, and our proposal.Your 
opinions can be forwarded to Jim 
Schroll at 410-222-7331 or 
jschroll@aacounty.org.  
  Sincerely,  
  Josephine Gardner 

In This Issue 
Board in Brief………………………..2,3 
Fun Fun……………………………....4,5 
County Council………………………..6 
Did You Know?/Partners in Care……..7 
Cape Pool………………………………7 
Cape Cuisine………………………….8,9 
Boating Safety Course/Save the Dates..10 
Cape Sitters……………………………11 
Caper Overseas…………………….12,13 



The Caper - April 2008 Page 2  

Cape St. Claire Improvement  
Association 

www.cscia.org 
The Board of Governors  

 
Office: Officers: 
President Josephine Gardner 
Vice-President Sam Gallagher  
Secretary Joe Daly 
Treasurer Lou Biondi 
                    
Committee: Chair: 
Beaches & Parks Frank Newman-
Building  Joe Daly 
Caper   Kari Maltz 
Clubhouse Mary Lamb 
Covenants  Joe Daly 
Long Range Planning Dan Wolin 
Membership  Barbara Morgan 
 & Kimberly  
 Pollock 
Personnel                     Josephine Gardner 
Piers & History Sam Gallagher 
Roads Bruce Campbell 
Website Frank Newman 
Nominating Mary Lamb 
 

Budget Committee: 
John Berley, Wayne Morrison,  

Founded March 1955yCirculation 
3,030 

yIn Our 53nd Year 
Published by: 

 The Cape St. Claire Improvement 
Association, Inc. 

1223 River Bay Road y Annapolis, 
MD  21409 

Hours: Mon/Wed/Fri  
7:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. 

CSCIA Office & FAX 
(410) 757-1223  
(410) 757-1697 

Office2008@cscia.org 
 

Caper Staff: 
Manager:       Kari Maltz 

capermanager@cscia.org 
301-651-4103 

  
Editor:       Dana Raymond 

capereditor@cscia.org 
410-757-1916 

 
The deadline for articles and ads is 
the 12th of the month. 
The Caper is published monthly and 
sent bulk rate to all residents of Cape St. 
Claire, all nonresident lot owners, local 
government officials and advertisers.  
Copies are also available in CSCIA Of-
fice, Broadneck Library and local stores. 

 

POLICY FOR ARTICLE SUBMISSIONS 
 

All submissions for The Caper must be 
received by the editor by the 12th of the 
prior month.  Submissions should be 
emailed as Microsoft Word attachments
(PC only) to: capereditor@cscia.org, or 
dropped off (on disc or CD) at the Club-
house.  Articles must be submitted elec-
tronically. DO NOT submit as inline 
text of email.  All articles should be 
clearly labeled with the 1) submitter's 
name, 2) phone number, 3) article file-
name (s), 4) software product and 5) 
version used.  Please keep a backup 
copy of each file and do not submit 
disks containing extraneous files.  After 
The Caper processes each article, the 
submitter’s disk can be picked up at the 
CSCIA office during regular hours.  The 
Caper Staff and the Cape St. Claire Im-
provement Association reserve the right 
to refuse any article, letter or advertising 
that it deems inflammatory, in poor taste 
or inappropriate. 

Board In Brief 
The CSCIA Board of Governors 
met for its monthly meeting on 
March 10, 2008 at the Cape St. 
Claire Clubhouse at 7:30 p.m. 
in the Cox Meeting Room.  
President Josephine Gardner 
provided opening remarks and 
presented the agenda for the 
meeting. 
 
Attendance:   Governors Biondi, 
Daly, Gallagher, Gardner, Lamb, 
Newman, Pollock and Wolin were 
in attendance.  Governors Camp-
bell, Maltz and Morgan were ab-
sent. 
 
President’s Remarks:  Presi-
dent Josephine Gardner will 
send letters to at least County 
Executive John Leopold, Coun-
cilman CathleenVitale and the 
Director of Anne Arundel 
County Department of Recrea-
tion and Parks, Frank Marzucco 
- expressing the CSCIA’s dis-

pleasure with the County’s stated 
effort to take part of the Goshen 
Farm property for soccer fields; 
Reported that Mr. Jim Schroll, 
County Department of Roads Engi-
neering, held a meeting concerning 
the Cape St. Claire Road Improve-
ment Project.  Mr. Schroll pro-
vided status on the project, includ-
ing plans for a traffic light at the 
Cape St. Claire Road/Hilltop Drive 
intersection, and right-of-way 
problems with the shopping center 
parking lot.  President Gardner 
commented that she would send 
Mr. Schroll a letter stating that a 
traffic circle is preferred to a traffic 
light, and to state that any right-of-
way issues with the shopping cen-
ter parking lot property should be 
directed to the CSCIA, as it owns 
this property. 
Minutes and Financials: 
Motions were made to approve the 
February 11, 2008 Monthly BOG 
Meeting Minutes and the January 
31, 2008 Financials.  These mo-
tions were seconded and unani-
mously approved.   
Agenda Item: 
A Cape resident was provided an 
opportunity to address the Board 
concerning potential uses of the 
community signboard beyond the 
norm.  After listening to the resi-
dent’s recommendations and dis-
cussing their pros and cons, the 
Board generally disagreed with the 
recommendations, but agreed to 
give them additional consideration. 
Committee Reports:  
Piers – Governor Gallagher re-
ported that of the 205 boat slip 
rental contracts recently mailed 
out, only 21 contracts have not 
been received back. 
 
Membership – Governor Pollock 
noted that the next Quarterly Mem-
bership meeting is scheduled for 
April 22, 2008. 
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410-224-4400 
Independently Owned & Operated 

Direct Line: 
 

410-757-7080 
 

Mona@MonaLaCovey.com 
 

http://www.MonaLaCovey.com 

This is not a solicitation for currently listed properties.  

No One Sells More Real Estate - Happy Tax Day 4/15 

Mona 
LaCovey & 
Associates 

ABR  CRS  GRI 
Associate Broker 

Being relatively new to 
living in Anne Arundel County, we relied on intuition when we 
selected Mona LaCovey & Assoc.  From the first meeting, Mona 
laid all the cards on the table and set realistic expectations.  Her in-
depth knowledge of the market, customer service, professionalism 
and experience further assured us that we had made a wise selection. 
What separates Mona’s team from other firms is the level of 
personal service and individuality provided to each client.  Her team 
is a GREAT one-two combination on the back end to polish the 
apple. We were made to feel that we were the number one priority at 
all times.  We truly believe that you were a gift from God and for 
that we are thankful. 

Clubhouse – Governor Lamb 
stated that the double-doors on the 
water side of the clubhouse need to 
be replaced because the current 
doors are rotting out. 
 
Beaches and Parks – Governor 
Newman reported that the dinghy 
racks at Lake Claire would be 
moved in order to improve the wa-
ter view; that an erosion problem at 
the Little Magothy area was com-
pleted using a rock swale. He is 
working on a plan to possibly in-
stall parking gates with card sen-
sors at the Deep Creek and Lake 
Claire areas.  Physical placement, 
administrative questions and other 
issues related to such a project are 
still being evaluated as part of the 
plan. 
 
Agenda Item: 
Residents owning a home in the 
vicinity of the Southview Drive 

and Chestnut Tree Drive inter-
section were provided an oppor-
tunity to address the Board con-
cerning problems they are ex-
periencing with Broadneck 
High School students near their 
home.  Discussion included: 
• Large numbers of students 
congregate on or near their 
property before, during and af-
ter school causing problems, 
which have gotten worse with 
time. 
• 40-50 students standing 
around, smoking, dropping 
large amounts of debris includ-
ing prescription drug bottles, 
destroying property, fighting, 
intimidating the crossing guard 
and harassing other students 
having to go around in an effort 
to get to the school. 
• Over an extended period of 
time these residents have placed 
trashcans in the area, posted 

“No Trespassing” signs and 
called police – all to no avail. 
• They have requested meet-
ings with the high school princi-
pal, but received no response.  
After another request, the assis-
tant principal agreed to try to 
meet with them soon. 
• The residents wanted the 
CSCIA to be aware of these prob-
lems and asked for CSCIA assis-
tance and support in trying to get 
some resolution. 
President Gardner agreed to pro-
vide the resident with a letter of 
CSCIA support to present at their 
upcoming meeting with the assis-
tant principal. 
 
Adjournment:  The regular 
March 10, 2008 BOG Monthly 
meeting ended at 9:10 p.m.  The 
next monthly Board of Governors 
meeting is scheduled for April 
14, 2008 at 7:30 PM. 
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Cape Saint Claire Ele-
mentary School  
6th Annual Dash to Dis-
covery 
5K and 1-Mile Run/
Walk 
 
It’s nearly time again for the 
event you’ve all been waiting for 
- the 6th Annual Dash to Discov-
ery!  Get your walking or running 
shoes ready and join us for this 
popular community event.  The 
“Dash” is a 5K and 1-mile fun 
run and walk through the 
neighborhood to be held on Sat-
urday, April 26th.  Proceeds will 
go toward valuable enrichment 
activities for the students at CSC 
Elementary in addition to new 
fitness equipment for the school.   
Each year, our field of partici-
pants has grown, and kids and 
adults of all ages and ability turn 
out for a morning of fun and fit-
ness. 
 
This year we are going GREEN.  
The first 400 registrants will re-
ceive a reusable tote bag.  The 
bag will sport original artwork 
designed by the students.  Its pos-
sible uses are endless, anything 
from groceries, to library books, 
beach toys, soccer equipment to 
knitting yarn.  A registration form 

can be found in this issue of the 
Caper.  They will also be sent 
home with all students or can be 
obtained in person at the school 
or various local businesses sup-
porting the event. Pre-
registration fees are $6 for chil-
dren 11 years and under and 
$12 for all others.  The deadline 
for mail-in pre-registration is 
Saturday, April 11th.  Registra-
tion forms and payments may 
be returned after that date to the 
school or to a PTO representa-
tive.  Walk-up registration on 
race day will be $15 and will be 
open from 7:30 – 8:15 AM at 
CSC Elementary.  The 5K race 
will begin at 8:30 a.m. followed 
by the 1-mile race at 8:40 a.m. 
 
Everyone is invited to partici-
pate – runners, joggers, walkers 
and rollers (strollers, and wheel-
chairs are welcomed and en-
couraged to join us, but no 
bikes, skates or skateboards, 
please!)  Participants age 11 and 
under completing the fun run 
will receive a race souvenir.  
Awards will be presented to the 
first place male and female fin-
ishers of the 5K race in desig-
nated age groups.  We also en-
courage any Cape residents who 
are unable to race to come out 
and join the fun as spectators 
along the race course and cheer 

on the participants.  It makes a 
big difference to the racers to see 
a show of support from the com-
munity. 
 
We send out a very big thank you 
to our early sponsors who make 
this event possible Richard’s Tree 
Care, Independent Construction 
Co., Inc., Annapolis Renovators, 
Inc., Water to Go, and Annapolis 
Volvo.  We are fortunate to once 
again have WNAV, AM 1430 
broadcasting live before and dur-
ing the race from Cape St. Claire 
Elementary.  Music, entertain-
ment and refreshments will be 
provided. 
 
We look forward to seeing you 
rain or shine on April 26th, 
whether you run, jog, walk, roll, 
or cheer on others.  This is a great 
opportunity to come together as a 
community, take a moment to 
appreciate our terrific neighbor-
hood and dedicate some time to 
fitness while supporting the stu-
dents at CSC Elementary.  For 
more information, please visit 
www.cscpto.org 
 
Please note:  There will be road 
closures and detours along the 
race course on the morning of the 
event.  We apologize for any in-
convenience. 
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Council In 
Action 
 
 

By Cathleen M. Vitale 
Councilwoman,  
District 5 

 
Spring Rains Bring the Need for 

Storm Drains  
 
Anne Arundel County continues 
its efforts to address the effect of 
stormwater run-off, retrofitting 
and replacement of failing culvert 
and drain systems.  With spring 
quickly approaching (although as 
I write this, they are calling for 
storms and snow showers), it 
seemed appropriate to give you 
an update on Bill 85-07, the prop-
erty tax credit available for retro-
fitting existing properties with 
stormwater best management 
practices.  
 
After the unanimous passage of 
the bill (many thanks to my col-
leagues for supporting my legis-
lation), the Planning and Zoning 
Office got to work analyzing the 
types of property enhancements 
which would qualify a property 
owner for a tax credit.  The pre-
liminary list is a short one, while 
Planning and Zoning evaluates 

the more detailed techniques 
that might require professional 
engineering.  Immediate quali-
fying benefits include:  (1) the 
removal of twenty percent of 
existing impervious surface on 
your property.  This could be 
anything from converting an 
existing sidewalk or driveway 
made of concrete or asphalt to 
one made of pervious material 
such as “crush and run” or oys-
ter shells, rock or gravel; (2) 
rain barrels.  Perhaps the easiest 
and least expensive to install, 
rain barrels have an enormous 
positive impact.  As roof run-off 
is captured by barrels attached 
to the end of down spouts, wa-
ter can be stored for later use; 
(3) any other pre-manufactured 
best management practices that 
the Maryland Department of the 
Environment (MDE) approves.  
Techniques such as undergroud 
piping, cisterns and bay saver 
devices, where practical, can be 
installed as qualifying for the 
credit.   
 
The goal of Bill 85-07 was to 
have financially affordable 
products and improvements that 
residents as well as businesses 
could install.  Over the coming 
months, Planning and Zoning 
officials will evaluate other 
techniques such as rain gardens, 
green roofs, 

permeable pavers and synthetic 
turf.  I anticipate being able to 
add to the list, bioswales between 
curbs and streets and parking lots 
developed in conjunction with 
permeable pavers.   
 
Recently, I had an opportunity to 
participate in a seminar with the 
Environmental Protection 
Agency and representatives from 
Pennsylvania and Virginia who 
are also looking at ways to ad-
dress aging stormwater problems.  
It appears there is national inter-
est in our hometown solution to 
stormwater management.  I look 
forward to sharing our successes 
of our program with the rest of 
the county.  
 
If you are working on your prop-
erty and interested in applying for 
the credit, I urge you to contact 
the Office of Finance, Tax Billing 
Manager, for an application.   
 
I urge our community to be 
among the first to implement 
property retrofits and reduce 
stormwater runoff.  
 
As always, please feel free to 
contact my office with any sug-
gestions or comments.  Until next 
time!  
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Cape Pool 
 
Dear Neighbors:  My name is 
Beth Lash and I am the new 
Membership Co-Chair of the 
Cape St. Claire Swim Club 
(CSCSC) Board. I have been a 
member of the CSCSC Board for 
a few years now, and recently I 
agreed to take over the Member-
ship duties. CSCSC is the private 
pool behind the Cape shopping 
center, for those who aren't famil-
iar with the pool.  
 
I wanted to make sure that the 
Cape residents are aware that the 
Swim Club currently has a lim-
ited number of 2008 leases, as 
well as a limited number of full 
memberships available. The Club 
bylaws call for preference to be 
given to Cape residents when 
selling memberships. If you are 
interested in learning more about 
the pool, memberships, and leas-
ing, please feel free to call me at 
410-349-0384, or visit the pool 
website at www.capepool.com  
 
Personally, our family loves the 
Cape Pool and what membership 
brings. There's a swim team, 
swim lessons, volleyball and 
horseshoes, picnic tables, swings, 
a large baby pool, and an active 
social calendar. We even do 
things like sponsor an outdoor 
movie night while members float 
in the pool!  
 
Contact me if you have an inter-
est in the pool. When it's 95 de-
grees outside, you'll regret it if 
you don't!  
 
Best regards, 
Beth Lash 
947 Aqua CT 
(410)349-0384 
membership@capepool.com   
 

Did you 
know…. 
Cape St. Claire 
Elementary has 

a school song?  Well, through 
investigations by the Oral His-
tory Committee a previous resi-
dent was located and 
she remembers the song word 
for word.  She even remembers 
the tune, do you?  Here are the 
words: 
 
To the Cape we'll always be the 
faithful.   
To the Cape we'll always be the 
true.  
To the Cape we'll always be the 
grateful.  
Holding dear the memories of 
you. 
Loyalty, honor, and devotion, 
are words that we hold dear. 
Living up to these is our en-
deavor, every day of every 
year. 
To the Cape we'll always be the 
faithful. 
To the Cape we'll always be the 
true. 
In our actions just, and true, and 
fair, shout hooray for Cape St.  
Claire. 
 
As remembered by Ginny Ritter 
Nayden, circa 1974. Thank you 
Mrs. Ginny Nayden for sharing 
Cape history with us.   
  
Please do not forget that 
Goshen Farm Preservation So-
ciety is actively seeking mem-
bers and donations for 
2008.  Visit our website 
www.goshenfarm.org or con-
tact us at goshen-
farm@cscia.org.   
 
Submitted by Renee Rutledge  
(Recording Secretary) 
  

At Partners In 
Care Gail 
Blackwell is 
adding another 
senior friendly 

activity.  Warm Houses is not 
about heat. Come hear how we 
help bring neighbors   
Together to share everyday tasks 
and enjoy socializing together. ~ 
Ask Gail about Warm Houses! ~ 
410-544-4800 
 

Vintage & Antique Sale -  
Saturday, April 26th 
10am -4pm 

The Partners In 
Care Boutique 
has received 
outstanding do-
nations from 
grandmothers’ 

attics across Anne Arundel 
County.  Vintage items and treas-
ures have been stockpiled and will 
be offered for sale for the first time 
at the Vintage & Antique Sale.  
Featured items include silver, 
clothing, jewelry and collections.  
Tables are available for vendors to 
showcase their wares.  A limited 
number of premium indoor tables 
will be rented as well as outdoor 
spaces for a tax-deductible dona-
tion to Partners In Care. Contact 
Maureen Cavaiola at the Boutique 
410-544-0568 for details.  Join us 
for this fun, festive day when home 
and community treasures are recy-
cled to new owners.  Refreshments 
will be available. The Boutique, 6 
S. Ritchie Highway at East-West 
Blvd., Pasadena, 21122.  Visit: 
partnersincare.org. 
 
This fundraising event will benefit 
Partners In Care, a 501c3 non-
profit, helping older and disabled 
adults remain independent in their 
own homes and community. 
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Cape  
Cuisine  
By Ben and  

Kathleen Mooneyhan 
 
Hello Fellow Capers!  Happy 
Spring! 
 
On a recent Friday night, we 
thought we would try Greystone 
Grill, which opened last October, 
located in the Severn Savings 
Bank on Westgate Circle (across 
from the new Westin, on the traf-
fic circle).  200 Westgate Circle, 
Annapolis, MD 21401 (410) 349-
5052, www.greystonegrill.com.  
The first thing we learned is that 
despite the fact that they have 
free on-site parking, it isn’t suited 
for large or even medium sized 
vehicles.  In fact, we observed the 
parking attendants getting a good 
laugh at customers’ expense, as 
they watched many attempts of 
people trying to negotiate the 
tight corners and parking spaces 
in the garage.  If you go, we rec-
ommend traveling by burro.  
Once we got inside the building, 
we found that the atmosphere 
really felt like what it is, a bank, 
not a restaurant.  A little nervous 
about what we were getting into, 
we decided to try a drink and ap-
petizer at the bar before commit-
ting to a full blown meal at Grey-
stone.  The bar had all the appeal 

of Ramada Inn lounge bar 
serving half priced after-
church cocktails.  The bar-
tender was a huge man who 
was difficult to understand.  
Kathleen asked for a glass of 
Zinfandel wine and he replied, 
“Which one?”  But there was 
only one on the menu.  Ben 
ordered a Budweiser.  Nope, 
they don’t carry those.  Bud 
Light for him.  We ordered 
the “Cracked Lobster and Sea-
food Cocktail,” advertised as; 
“Lobster, shrimp and jumbo 
lump crab, chilled, with a gaz-
pacho sauce, avocado and 
lime (Great to share!)”  We 
found it over-cooked, over-
priced and underflavored.  We 
had to look under a ton of 
leafy green things to find any-
thing resembling seafood.  
The “gazpacho” sauce was 
blander than play-doh.   Ben 
described the whole Grey-
stone Grill bar atmosphere as 
a true death row experience; 
much like Tony Soprano hav-
ing his out of body Kevin Fin-
nity experience, we kept 
thinking it was all a bad 
dream and we would eventu-
ally wake up.  In short, our 
recommendation is don’t 
waste your time or money 
here.  We vacated the Grey-
stone Grill like a couple of 

hungry refu-

gees wondering what replace-
ment restaurants we could find 
available in Annapolis on a busy 
Friday night. 
 
We ended up at one of our favor-
ite places, The Rockfish, in East-
port at 400 Sixth Street 
Annapolis, MD 21403, (410) 
267-1800, www.rockfishmd.com.  
What a gem!  The bar area was 
very busy, and is pleasantly deco-
rated.  We were seated quickly in 
a comfortable large booth in the 
dining room.  We had wonderful 
service from Nikki.  We’ve eaten 
here many times and have always 
enjoyed the experience.  Coming 
to Rockfish feels like seeing an 
old friend with whom you still 
have something in common; 
comfortable, enjoyable, relaxing.  
Quiet, well decorated dining 
room, attentive service from in-
formed and professional wait 
staff.  We recommend the Flat 
Iron Steak.  The steak was tender 
with a spicy southwest seasoning.  
Possibly a touch salty, but still 
excellent.  We also recommend 
the crab cakes, salmon, burgers 
and seafood Cobb salad.  Be sure 
to try the delicious corn pudding 
and potatoes au gratin side 
dishes; good size to share.  Din-
ner entrée prices range from $19 - 
$30.  They also have a Sunday 
live jazz brunch.  On another trip 
to Rockfish, a group of twelve 
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what you are in to.  Ben ordered 
the “My Favorite Combo,” 
which was a four item combina-
tion plate including one of 
Ben’s favorites, cheese enchila-
das.  Kathleen ordered the 
Southwest grilled veggie que-
sadilla, which came with black 
beans and very yummy guaca-
mole.  The atmosphere is cas-
ual, cozy and friendly.  Con-
sider eating outside on the front 
porch.  Service was attentive 
and speedy.     Prices are very 
reasonable; selections range 
from $7.50 for salads and start-
ers to $15 for entrees for hearty 
appetites.  The atmosphere is 
family friendly, and fun.  As 
one reviewer from Trip Advisor 
wrote; “It looks like an off the 
wall back alley place to eat, but 
it is well worth stopping in and 
enjoying the food.”  This is as 
good as Mexican food gets in 
Annapolis! 
 
Ben’s pick for beer of the 
month:  DuClaw Hop Devil 
Ale.  7000 Arundel Mills Cir-
cle, Hanover MD.  
www.duclaw.com.  This beer is 
a pleasant accompaniment of 
hops, with the faintest hint of 
smokiness and even trace of 
grapefruit.  Sadly, DuClaw has 
stopped brewing their Venom 
Ale, but the Hop Devil is a 
pretty good sub-

ladies had a fun night out during 
Restaurant Week.  The salmon 
and Rockfish salad got lots of 
praise.  We had great service, 
which can sometimes be hard to 
pull off with such a large group.  
The Rockfish isn’t flawless, but 
is consistently good, particularly 
for its price range.  And with free 
on site parking (which accommo-
dates all manner of vehicle types 
and sizes, as well as burros), it’s 
a good pick. 
 
On a recent Sunday afternoon, we 
worked up quite an appetite after 
walking our dogs all over beauti-
ful Quiet Waters Park and headed 
over to the Mexican Café for a 
late lunch/early dinner.  975 Bay 
Ridge Road, Annapolis, (410)
626.1520.  The menu has so 
many great sounding options, we 
had a hard time deciding what we 
wanted to order!  Definitely come 
hungry, because the servings are 
large enough for breakfast, lunch 
and dinner combined!  And the 
margaritas are quite stout and 
reasonably priced.  We started 
with the Texas chile con queso 
dip which was very good, served 
with their homemade corn tortilla 
chips.  The salsa is also very 
good, flavorful, but not too spicy.  
Kathleen was pleased to see so 
many vegetarian options on the 
menu.  They also serve Mexican 
breakfast all day long, if that’s 

stitute.   DuClaw also serves 
great burgers! 
 
Recipe:  Mean Kathleen’s Crab 
Dip 
 
1 c. shredded cheddar cheese 
1 lb. back fin crab meat (picked 
through) 
12 oz. softened cream cheese 
1 1/2 c. sour cream 
1 T Worcestershire sauce 
1 T Creole mustard 
Juice from ½ a lemon 
Couple shakes of garlic pepper 
Couple shakes of Old Bay sea-
soning 
 
Combine all ingredients except 
crab meat and ½ cup cheddar 
cheese.  Gently add crab and 
combine.  Put mixture into a bak-
ing dish and top with remaining 
cheddar cheese.  Bake at 350 de-
grees until; cheese looks bubbly.  
Serve with crackers and toasted 
baguettes.  Enjoy! 
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Boating 
Safety 
Course 
 
The 
Friends of 

the Anne Arundel Trails, Inc. 
will present a three-part Mary-
land Basic Boating Safety 
Course at the Earleigh Heights 
Volunteer Fire Company, top 
floor meeting room at 161 
Ritchie Highway, Severna 
Park, on Monday April 7th, 
Friday April 11th, and Mon-
day April 14th from 7:00 p.m. 
to 10:00 p.m. each night .   
 
This course provides an over-
view of the rules and funda-
mentals of safe boating and will 
familiarize students with re-
quired safety equipment, as 
well as rules on who has the 

right-of-way and other helpful 
information required for certifi-
cation. 
 
Pre-registration is required and 
is to be made in person at the B 
& A Trail Park office located at 
51 West Earleigh Heights Road 
in Severna Park.   
 
A non-refundable and non-
transferable $25 program fee 
includes the book, certification 
card and instructional services.  
Checks should be made out to 
the Friends of Anne Arundel 
County Trails.  For further in-
formation, contact the B & A 
Trail Park office at 410-222-
6244. 

SAVE THE DATES: 
Upcoming Cape  

Happenings 
 

• Quarterly Member-
ship Meeting, Tuesday 
April 22 

• CSC Elementary 
School Fun Run,  

     Saturday April 26 
• Annual Strawberry 

Festival, Saturday 
May 31 
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Cape  
Babysitters  
 
To the right is a list of 
willing sitters.  It is up 
to you to evaluate the 
qualifications of those 
listed below.  
 
Email the editor at: 
capereditor@cscia.org 
to be added or re-
moved. 
 

 

5/15/08 5/15/08 

• Every Monday is Senior Citizen Day 
10% OFF on Entire Purchase for Persons 65 or Older 

(except sale items and 1.75 L) 

• Every Tuesday is Wine Day 
10% OFF on Wine Purchase (except sale items and 1.75 L) 

• All Sales begin on Wednesday 

           Wine Tasting  
   Call for Date and Time 

Win RAVENS  
tickets all season long!! 

PHONE 
443-926-2356 
410-757-2304 
410-757-2304 
410-757-0032 
410-757-0693 
410-349-3728  
410-975-5119 
410-975-5119 
410-757-6663 
410-757-6663  
410-626-7037 
410-757-9255  
410-626-7576  
410-626-7812 
410-757-3014  
410-757-6841 
410-757-4350 
410-757-1359 
410-757-4551  
410-757-3651 
410-757-3651 
443-949-0204 

NAME   
Meggan Armiger 
Robyn Arp 
Corinne Bailey 
Lara Baronti   
Carolina Berley 
Brittany Biermann 
Alicija Bulota 
Samantha Carr 
Melody Clore 
Sabrina Coelho 
Heather Cook 
Ashley Donatelli 
Samantha Farrell 
Hillary Fisher 
Morgan Fowler  
Samantha Fox  
Molly Friedland 
Montana Geimer 
Phoenix Geimer 
Savannah Hamrick 
Margie Harper  
Stephanie Hermann 
  

PHONE 
410-349-0439 
410-626-7906 
410-626-8984 
410-757-6911 
410-757-8939 
410-757-2916 
410-757-6324 
410-626-8712 
410-757-3971 
443-370-4526 
410-315-7955 
410-757-4792 
410-757-8934 
410-757-0304 
410-349-9311 
410-626-7481  
410-757-6517 
410-349-0945 
410-349-0945 
443-388-7486 
410-626-8218 
410-757-9130 
 

NAME 
Christina Laser 
Hailey Llinas 
Marley Llinas 
Katie Logan 
Kirstin Lynch  
Mary Beth McAndrews 
Cassie Miller 
Caitlin Miller 
Chelsea Miller 
Courtney Miller  
Monique Morgan  
Sara Naeseth 
Madeleine Schroeher 
Samantha Stern 
Sydney Stultz  
Lauren Tucker 
Lauren Velasco 
Madison Welder 
Liza Wambugu  
Lyndi Whitis 
Maureen Whitis 
Christina Yargus 
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Transplanted: 
A Caper Overseas 
By Audrey Lengbeyer 
 
Ah, is it April already?  Surely the 
daffodils are blooming in the 
Cape, and how I miss my garden!  
When spring comes, I am usually 
dying to get outside, to push seeds 
into the earth, to pull dead leaves 
away from the new shoots, to start 
the composter spinning again.  It’s 
an outlet, I think, for the same en-
ergy in me that pushes those 
shoots up from the earth – spring 
is a season when everything feels 
fresh and new and full of possibil-
ity. 

 
Here spring has sprung, and the air 
is full of the delightful sound of 
birds chirping.  The sun shines, the 
sky is blue, plants are bursting out 
with buds and new shoots, blan-
keted with flowers.  We’ve taken 
the girls many times to the beach 
already, and they’ve even gone 
wading and splashing into the wa-
ter.  One day it was in the 80s al-
ready, a fluke, but lovely nonethe-
less!  In five days, my parents ar-
rive for a 2-week visit.  The kids 
are unbelievably excited – the 
older one has a chart on the wall 
counting down the days until their 
arrival.  We are excited but also a 
bit anxious – it’s always a chal-
lenge to have one’s parents around 

for such a long period, even if 
they are staying in a bed and 
breakfast nearby. 
 
As our time here draws to a close 
(only 3 more months before we 
depart for a month in Europe, and 
then home), we find ourselves 
starting to think about reentry to 
Annapolis.  Our sabbatical year is 
nearly over, and I’ve had many 
thoughts about what this year has 
meant to us.  Of course for Larry, 
it’s been a break from the grind, 
of teaching at the Naval Acad-
emy, of his administrative re-
sponsibilities serving on various 
committees and in his own de-
partment.  He hasn’t worn a tie 
all year long, and has gone to 
work in shorts – he loves that 
part.  It’s been a time where he’s 
been free to do more reading and 
writing, and to rediscover the 
ideas that stimulated him to begin 
teaching philosophy in the first 
place, though he 
feels as if he’s 
barely gotten to 
do these, having 
spent all of his 
time instead find-
ing playgrounds 
and English-
speaking friends 
for the girls, find-
ing a rental car 
and Internet ser-

vice, figuring out the heating sys-
tem and setting up the DVD 
player, and all the other nonsense 
that comes with a big move.  He’s 
also spent a lot of time getting to 
know his colleagues, and traveling 
the country with us. 
 
For the rest of us, it’s been less 
clear what this year might be.  It 
was when speaking with the hus-
band of one of Larry’s fellow Ful-
bright scholars here in Israel that I 
began to see that sabbaticals might 
serve deeper purposes.  This cou-
ple, we’ll call them Dana and Mi-
chael, are both doctors.  Dana is 
the Fulbright scholar, working with 
local Palestinian and Israeli doctors 
on reducing domestic abuse in Is-
rael and the West Bank.  Michael 
was an overworked ER doctor, and 
told us openly about his wanting to 
use this year to contemplate his 
career options.  Instead of practic-
ing here, he’s been attending ul-

Cape Saint Claire  
Improvement Association 
SIGNBOARD 

To rent, just call: 
Betty Brandemarte at 

410-757-1184 
capesignboard@verizon.net 

 

Custom Projects, Wood Repair, Finished Basements, 
Additions, Garages, Restorations, Kitchens, Bathrooms, 

Maintenance, Roofing, Windows, , Drop Ceilings,  Drywall, 
Odd Jobs, Tile, Siding & Decks etc… 

ALL HOME IMPROVEMENT NEEDS 
From Start to Finish-No Need to Call Several Contractors 

House Calls Handy-
man Services, Inc. 

P.O. Box 818 
Stevensville, MD 

21666 
 
Phone: 410-721-2003 

Fax: 410-643-6272 

 
Ron Bunch 

Owner/President 
Cell: 410-984-9798 

Email: 
rbunch333@atlanticbb.net 

MHIC# 89670 MHBR#2599 
OVER 20 YEARS EXPERINECE 

LICENSED * INSURED * REFERENCES 
 

Commercial, Residential  

FREE ESTIMATES 
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pan, or Hebrew immersion school, 
and volunteering at a local home-
less shelter.  His mind, he told us, 
was finally away from his work, 
and thinking about it, he really did-
n’t want to go back to his old 
workaholic life upon his return to 
New York.  Talking with him 
made me realize what a unique and 
special opportunity a sabbatical is 
– not just a chance to experience a 
different life for a year, but a 
chance to use that time to reflect 
upon one’s life, and to change that 
life.  What do we miss about our 
normal life?  What are we glad to 
be away from?  What would we 
rather be doing when we go back? 
 
I’ve also found myself several 
times telling myself, “oh well, it’s 
only temporary.”  So we only have 
four towels, so we don’t have 
enough area rugs.  So we only have 
one cookie pan and no muffin tin.  
If we were home, I would deal 
with these problems, mostly by 
going to Bed Bath and Beyond.  
Here, I think, why bother, we can 
live without those things for a year.  
I’ve even found that I’ve been 
much more flexible as we’ve made 
friends, knowing it was nothing 
permanent, just enjoying the mo-
ment or the day, without much 
thought of compatibility.  Why 
bother?  We’re leaving anyway.  
But as I’ve thought more about it, 
I’ve realized that everything in life 
is temporary, just to different de-
grees.  Ultimately, life itself is a 
temporary state of affairs, and we 
really have no way of knowing just 
how temporary.  How liberating to 
focus on enjoying a new friend in 
the moment, without evaluating, 
without predicting.  Perhaps I can 
bring back that sense of living in 
the present to my more permanent 
life in Cape St. Claire. 
Because we have only a year here 

to enjoy Israel, we’ve been mak-
ing a lot of effort to see the coun-
try and enjoy its treasures.  This 
made me realize that we often 
experience more richly the places 
we travel than the place we live.  
What if we only had one year to 
spend in Maryland?  How much 
more often we would make the 
drive to see the free museums and 
monuments in DC, or go crab-
bing off a pier, or walk through 
the woods for an outdoor concert 
at Quiet Waters?  How much 
more would we have ice cream 
down at City Dock, go canoeing 
in the Chesapeake watershed, 
take a picnic under the cherry 
blossoms at the Jefferson Memo-
rial?  Having a sabbatical has not 
just been a year off; it’s helped 
me to reframe what it is to savor 
a day when one only has 365 of 
them – and I hope to remember 
that as we reenter life in our cher-
ished Cape St. 
Claire. 
 
So I’ve tried to 
take a sabbati-
cal too.  I’ve 
spent a day a 
week hiding 
away in a café, 
away from my 
mothering re-
sponsibilities.  I 
spend the time 
reading, writ-
ing, and knit-
ting.  One day I 
even drove 
down to the 
beach board-
walk and went 
running for the 
first time in 
years in a brand 
new pair of run-
ning shoes.  
(Boy was I sore 

the next couple of days, and for my 
next run!)  It’s been delightful to 
have these moments to myself, and 
I hope also to remember to carve 
out this time for myself when we 
get home.  In our normal lives, it’s 
so easy to put things off, to say I 
can wait for another time to pam-
per myself, go see the sights, do 
something special.  Here, it’s been 
much easier to have those higher 
on the priority list.  My hopes for 
our post-sabbatical life is that we 
can retain the sense of living more 
for today, the sense that each day is 
precious because it’ll soon be our 
last. 
 
Ultimately, our sabbatical has re-
minded me that one day our gig is 
up.  And we can never really know 
when.  Carpe diem! 
 
Submitted by Audrey Lengbeyer 

Massage therapy 
Massage benefits 

●Relaxation of the mind & muscles 
●Increases blood circulation 
●Promotes white blood cell    
   production 
●Reduces lactic acid build-up 
●Oxygenation of tissues/organs 
●Increases energy 
●Reduces pain & discomfort 
●Increases range of motion 
●Decreases   
   stiffness & swelling 
●Toxin elimination 
 

Serving the 
Annapolis/Arnold Area 

Call for  your 
appointment today 

Deep Tissue 
Swedish 
Pre-natal 

Stone Massage 
Ear Candling 

Gift Certificates 
 

 

$15 first 
time 

discount 

Stay in Touch 
Maria Cantrell 

CMT 

410-570-8484 



The Caper - April 2008 Page 14  

 
 

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association 
1223 River Bay Road 
Annapolis, MD  21409-4999 

PRST—STD 
US Postage Paid 

Annap, MD 21409 
Permit No. 224 POST OFFICE:  DO NOT DELAY 

- TIME DATED MATERIAL -  

BOX OFFICE HOLDER—LOCAL 
Or Current Resident 
Rt. 
Cape St. Claire 
Annapolis, MD  21409 For Advertising Information, 

Call 301-651-4103 


